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REGULAR MEETING MINUTES 
AUBURN INDUSTRIAL DEVELOPMENT AUTHORITY 

Monday, April 22, 2019 
First Floor Meeting Room 

Chamber of Commerce, 2 State Street, Auburn, NY 13021 
 
Board Present:   William Andre (Vice-Chair & Member of Labor) 
 Tricia Kerr (Secretary & Member at Large) 
 Brandon Gravius (Member of Industry) 
 Michael Quill (Council Member) 
 Terry Cuddy (Council Member) 
 Ronald LaVarnway (Member at Large) 
 Jeff Gasper (School Board Member) 
Board Excused James Dacey (Chair & Member of Business) 
 Roger Beer (Member at Large) 
Staff & Guests:  Tracy Verrier, Executive Director 
 Samantha Frugé, Assistant Treasurer 
 Rob Poyer (Hancock Estabrook) 
 Zachary Blodgett (Hancock Estabrook) 
 Cheryl Silvestrini (Bluefield Manor) 
 Alicia Butts (Bluefield Manor) 
 Karen Walter (City of Auburn Resident) 
 Ryan Franklin (Citizen Reporter) 
   
Mr. Andre, Vice-Chairman, called the meeting to order at 5:00pm, noting the presence 
of a quorum.   

 
MEETING MINUTES 
Mr. LaVarnway moved to accept the minutes from the March 20th Regular Meeting 
and March 20th Audit Committee Meeting, seconded by Mr. Cuddy. Mr. Quill 
abstained. All members present voted in favor; motion carried.  

 
BILLS AND COMMUNICATIONS 
Ms. Frugé presented bills from the Chamber of Commerce for two seats at the State 
of the City/County Luncheon ($80), Buffington & Hoatland for the FY2018 Audit 
($4000), and CEDA for first quarter administrative fees ($5723.10). Ms. Verrier 
requested to transfer $5000 from the savings account to the checking account to 
cover the bills. Mr. Cuddy motioned to approve the bank transfer and pay the bills, 
seconded by Mr. Gasper. All members present voted in favor, motion carried.  

 
REPORT OF THE TREASURER 

Ms. Frugé reviewed the March profit and loss and balance sheet, noting income 
generated from savings accounts in the amount of $113.68. She added that the CEDA 
first quarter invoice was allocated on the profit and loss to show postage, travel and 
meetings, and contract services. Mr. LaVarnway motioned to approve the report of 
the treasurer, seconded by Mr. Gravius. All members present voted in favor, motion 
carried.   



   

UNFINISHED BUSINESS 
Bluefield Manor Project Discussion:  Ms. Verrier introduced Cheryl Silvestrini and Alicia Butts from 
Bluefield Manor. Ms. Silvestrini thanked the Board for their time and explained that she was there 
to represent Bluefield Manor’s request to potentially extend their PILOT. She explained that the 
PILOT would end in 2021 with the last payment being around $96,000. The following year would 
see a significant jump in taxes, projected to be about $240,000. She said that, as a nonprofit, 
Bluefield Manor could not absorb the jump in tax payment without passing the costs onto their 
tenants and possibly making staff cuts. She added that they would likely lose many residents if 
they were forced to make significant rent increases to cover the tax liability. Ms. Verrier noted that 
Bluefield Manor provided a 10-year improvement plan as well as previous financials for 2017 and 
2018, which were included in the Board packets. Mr. LaVarnway asked what the current rental 
rate was and how much of an increase would be required to cover the tax payment after the 
PILOT? Ms. Silvestrini said the current rental rate was around $2750 for a one-bedroom 
apartment and that they would need to raise rental prices by a minimum of $215 to cover the 
costs. She explained that they have generally raised the rental prices 1-2% a year, and went as 
high as 5% two years ago which resulted in a 25% vacancy. Mr. LaVarnway asked if any of the rent 
was subsidized? Ms. Silvestrini said that no rent was subsidized. Mr. LaVarnway asked how many 
employees they had? Ms. Silvestrini said they had 31 employees. Ms. Kerr asked if the tenants 
were on a yearly lease? Ms. Silvestrini said the tenants were on a month-to-month lease. She added 
that rental increases were on anniversary basis, with a few tenants that were grandfathered in on 
a January 1 schedule. Mr. Quill asked what the occupancy rate was? Ms. Silvestrini said they were 
at 94% occupancy. Mr. Andre asked what services were included in the rent? Ms. Silvestrini 
explained the apartment services included dinner every evening, housekeeping and linen services 
every week, transportation, Life Net (emergency) service, wellness checks every day, and nightly 
security. Mr. Andre noted that the Board for Bluefield Manor entered the original PILOT 
agreement with the knowledge that it did not build up to their actual tax liability. He asked what 
Bluefield Manor’s Board plan was to address the jump in taxes following the PILOT? Ms. Silvestrini 
explained that she had conversations with the Bluefield Manor Board around four years ago to 
address her concerns about the PILOT term ending, but at the time the Board felt it was too early 
to start discussions. She added that the Board indicated that they would have a discussion with 
AIDA regarding a plan when the time was appropriate. Ms. Verrier noted that AIDA no longer 
structures PILOTs like that of Bluefield Manor, which did not build them up to their actual tax 
liability. She explained that if the Board were to work on a solution, they would likely want to see 
incremental increases toward the actual tax liability. Ms. Kerr asked how the improvement plan 
differed budget-wise from what they were doing presently? Ms. Silvestrini explained they set 
aside a certain percentage every month for capital improvements which were separate from 
maintenance. Ms. Kerr asked what the percentage was, and if the presented improvement plan 
went above and beyond that percentage? Ms. Silvestrini said the current percentage was around 
1.19%, and the improvement plan was part of that but would also increase that percentage as 
necessary to cover costs. Mr. Gasper asked about the makeup of the board of directors? Ms. 
Silvestrini said they had a Board of nine members. She explained that the Board had little turnover, 
and consisted primarily of those who agreed to the original PILOT. Ms. Kerr asked if Bluefield 
Manor had looked into other grant funding or fundraising options to offset some costs? Ms. 
Silvestrini said they had not, but were open to all options. Mr. Andre expressed his concern that 
the project should be paying its full tax liability to the municipalities, but also did not want to see 
tenants lose their homes due to rent increases or see the staff lose their jobs. Ms. Verrier noted 
that the current discussion was to determine if the Board wanted to move forward with working 
on a solution for the project. Mr. Cuddy asked if the Board had the flexibility to come up with an 



   

agreement to address concerns on both sides? Ms. Verrier confirmed that there was room for 
negotiation. Ms. Kerr said that whatever agreement was brought to the Board should have them 
at their full tax liability by the end. Mr. Cuddy asked if it was possible to include in a contract that 
no more extensions would be granted for that project? Mr. Poyer explained that they could not 
include that in a contract, but they could notate the Board’s intentions within the meeting minutes. 
Mr. Quill suggested having a few of Bluefield Manor Board of Directors attend the next meeting to 
discuss solutions. The Board was agreeable.  
 
CEDA Staff Updates: Ms. Riester provided updates on several upcoming large and small projects. 
She discussed Lexi Interiors and said they sold their building in the Tech Park and are relocating 
to the old PNC building. She said they were starting some construction, so it was uncertain if their 
timeline would work for any IDA incentives. Ms. Riester discussed a parcel of land the City was 
working on selling, and if moved forward, would be a small project for a company that provides 
service throughout the Northeast. She said the small business would construct their own building 
and create five jobs. Ms. Riester discussed another project where a company was looking to 
rebuild and expand their business. She advised the business had the AIDA application for benefits 
but was still developing their budget. Ms. Riester provided an update on the Schine Theater who 
had indicated their intentions to seek IDA benefits when the project begins. She explained they 
were waiting on documents from the State to move forward. She added that she advised the 
project to start preparing their application early, as larger projects must go through the public 
hearing process which can delay final approval. Ms. Riester discussed two possible CFA 
applications that potentially would be seeking IDA benefits as well. Ms. Verrier provided an 
update on the IDA application for Currier Plastics, noting they were still in the process of finalizing 
their plans but should be ready to apply soon. 
 
NEW BUSINESS 
AUTHORIZING RESOLUTION: Tessy Plastics ST-60 Extension: Ms. Verrier advised that Tessy Plastics 
submitted a request to extend their ST-60 to December 2019. She explained that bad weather 
during 2018 delayed construction on the roof and the extension would allow them to complete 
that construction and a few other projects that were delayed. She referenced the request letter 
that was distributed to the Board prior to the meeting and noted that they were not seeking 
additional benefits, only to extend the benefit that was already approved. Mr. Andre asked the 
Board if they had any questions or concerns regarding the extension request? The Board had none. 
Mr. LaVarnway made a motion to approve an extension of Tessy Plastic’s ST-60 as proposed, 
seconded by Mr. Quill.  
The resolution was put to a roll call vote as follows: 
 

 NAME Yes Nay Absent Abstain 

JAMES DACEY    X   

WILLIAM ANDRE X      

JEFF GASPER X      

ROGER BEER    X   

TERRY CUDDY X       

MICHAEL QUILL X      

TRICIA KERR X      

RON LAVARNWAY X    

BRANDON GRAVIUS X    

 



   

The motion was passed.  
 
CEDA Staff Presentation: Overview of CEDA Offerings:  Ms. Verrier’s staff presentation covered the 
following topics:  

 The City & County revolving loan programs; what financing options they offered, their 
requirements, and eligible uses of funds. 

 Step by step overview of how projects get assistance through CEDA. 
 CEDA’s One-Stop model; an overview of the available resources located in the 2 State Street 

building.   
 
BOARD MEMBER UPDATES: Mr. LaVarnway asked if meeting minutes could be distributed 
sooner than the Board packets, which were posted one week prior to the meeting? Ms. Verrier 
said they could distribute the draft minutes before the Board packets.  
 
UPCOMING EVENTS: Ms. Verrier discussed the upcoming events and asked the Board to let staff 
know if they wanted to attend the Chamber Awards Luncheon on May 8th. Ms. Riester discussed 
an upcoming Workforce Development 101 presentation for employers. She explained it would be 
a panel presentation and roundtable discussion by the workforce development resource 
providers for local businesses, educating on subjects from finding/training employees to 
workforce development grants and tax credits.  

ADJOURNMENT  
Motion to adjourn made by Mr. LaVarnway, seconded by Mr. Quill.  All members present voted in 
favor; meeting adjourned at 6:02pm. 

Next regularly scheduled meeting Wednesday, May 15th, 2019 @ 5:00pm in the First Floor 
Conference Room of the Chamber Offices, 2 State St.  














